

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

+ + + + +

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE REGULATION

ADMINISTRATION BOARD

+ + + + +

ROLL CALL HEARING

-----X
 IN THE MATTER OF: :
 :
 Dos Ventures, LLC :
 t/a Riverfront at the Ballpark :
 25 Potomac Avenue SE :
 License No. ABRA-092040 :
 Retailer CT - new application :
 :
 Case No. 13-PRO-00088 :
 -----X

Monday,
July 1, 2013

ABRA Meeting Room
400 South
2000 14th Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20009

The above-entitled matter convened
at 10:25 a.m. before the District of Columbia

Alcoholic Beverages Regulation Administration
Board.

BEFORE:

La Verne Fletcher, Board Agent

1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 10:25 a.m.

3 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Will the
4 parties in the matter of Riverfront at the
5 Ballpark please come forward. Parties in the
6 matter of Riverfront at the Ballpark.

7 This is Case No. 13-PRO-00088. Dos
8 Ventures LLC t/a Riverfront at the Ballpark,
9 25 Potomac Avenue, SE. License No. ABRA-
10 092040. This is a retailer CT new
11 application. The protest issues are adverse
12 impact on peace, order and quiet.

13 My name is LaVerne Fletcher and
14 I'll be conducting the Roll Call Hearing as
15 the Board's Agent pursuant to D.C. Official
16 Code 1601.2.

17 Is anyone present on behalf of ANC
18 6D? Good morning, could you state your name
19 and spell it for the record please?

20 MR. LITSKY: Sure. My name is
21 Andy Litsky. First name Andy A-n-d-y second
22 name Litsky L-i-t-s-k-y and I'm Chairman of

1 ANC 6D.

2 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Good
3 morning Mr. Litsky. Mr. Litsky, can you
4 clarify something for me before we get
5 started?

6 MR. LITSKY: Sure.

7 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: This issue
8 with respect to a stipulated license, was
9 there one as far as you know?

10 MR. LITSKY: It was my
11 understanding that a stipulated license had
12 been granted. We had suggested to the Board
13 or urged the Board to provide a stipulated
14 license and voted such at our meeting in May.

15 And then at our meeting in June
16 when it would have been the last time by which
17 we could have provided a protest we had
18 suggested to the Board that what the Board
19 might want to do was to extend the time by
20 which the stipulated license would be in
21 effect but, at the same time, protest an
22 actual license so that we could keep our hand

1 in.

2 It is then my understanding based
3 upon what I had seen that he got a Board order
4 back from ABC that turned down the request to
5 keep the stipulated license alive.

6 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Exactly,
7 because you submitted a request to continue
8 the Roll Call Hearing until September to allow
9 the parties an opportunity to negotiate a
10 settlement.

11 MR. LITSKY: Well, it wasn't
12 really as much that in that it was a
13 stipulated licence. They hadn't done anything
14 for a month so we had no opportunity to see
15 how they were going to operate. This is a
16 fairly innovative operation, to put it
17 broadly, and since they weren't up and running
18 it gave us no opportunity to see how they
19 might actually operate. As ABRA says on their
20 web site, your innovation and government we
21 were going to be a little bit of a --
22 innovation in terms of kinds of licenses that

1 we would have in our ANC.

2 So provided that, you know, we had
3 an opportunity to see what they were going to
4 provide to the community, we were asking you
5 to extend the time by which they might be
6 allowed to produce such evidence which they
7 have not been able to do.

8 Absent that, we felt the need to
9 oppose.

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. And
11 so as far as ANC 6D is concerned there is no
12 stipulated license. When the Board did not
13 grant your order to extend the Roll Call
14 Hearing period, the ANC decided at that time
15 that they were not willing to support a
16 stipulated license.

17 MR. LITSKY: Well, no. Actually
18 we sent in both requests at the same time at
19 our meeting, whenever it was in June, it might
20 have been June 10th. We had a dual motion,
21 one was to urge the Board to extend and the
22 other was to oppose.

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Um-hmm.

2 MR. LITSKY: We passed both of
3 them and we sent them both along to the Board.
4 So it was not knowing whether they would be
5 allowed to extend the time by which until
6 September we also voted to oppose. So we did
7 that prior to knowing that the stipulated
8 license had not been extended.

9 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. So
10 you were actually requesting that the
11 stipulated license be extended as well?

12 MR. LITSKY: That's correct.

13 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. And
14 the Board denied your request?

15 MR. LITSKY: That's correct.

16 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. So
17 as far as the ANC knows, that stipulated
18 license is no longer in existence? I'm just
19 getting as far your understanding.

20 MR. LITSKY: That's my
21 understanding. Is that correct?

22 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Well I'm

1 going to hear from the applicant so we can
2 clear the stipulated license issue.

3 MR. LITSKY: Okay.

4 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: So I'm
5 going to move to the applicant. Your name
6 sir?

7 MR. SUNG: Good morning, Ms.
8 Fletcher. It's Kijun Sung, K-i-j-u-n as in
9 Nancy and S-u-n-g.

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And Mr.
11 Sung, what's your understanding with respect
12 to the stipulated license. Was it ever
13 issued?

14 MR. SUNG: Yes, it was. At the
15 first ANC meeting we attended, our request for
16 a stipulated license was passed and a letter
17 was sent out from ANC saying that we got a
18 stipulated license.

19 And then in June, as Mr. Litsky
20 indicated, we went in front on ANC again and
21 they were concerned about the end of the
22 protest period coming up before they would

1 meet again. So they voted to protest the
2 license, the permanent license not the
3 stipulated license. But also because they
4 wanted to see how we would operate, to give us
5 a chance to prove to them that we were what we
6 said we were going to be, they asked to extend
7 the Roll Call Hearing to allow us to continue
8 the stipulated license.

9 So as of today we believe we have
10 a stipulated license pending on ABRA's
11 recognition of the protests that have been
12 filed. So whether that happens, if that's
13 recognized I suppose we no longer have a
14 stipulated license.

15 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Well that
16 is correct. So they actually issued a
17 stipulated license which you received?

18 MR. SUNG: Yes.

19 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. The
20 stipulated license is actually terminated as
21 of today because there are other protestants
22 in the matter. You know that procedure

1 already I'm sure.

2 MR. SUNG: Yes.

3 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And so
4 we've established that a stipulated license
5 was issued, that initially ANC 6D was in
6 support of it but in light of the fact that
7 the Board did not grant the extension of the
8 stipulated licence and the Roll Call Hearing
9 that ANC 6D is no longer in support of the
10 stipulated license and the stipulated license
11 is dismissed.

12 But it's dismissed because they
13 are the protestants in the matter. You were
14 going to say something Mr. Sung?

15 MR. SUNG: They didn't take any
16 action or motions on the status of the
17 stipulated license.

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: The only
19 way that a stipulated license is issued is if
20 an ANC is in support of one. There is no
21 other way. So at some point in May you
22 mentioned that you were in support of the

1 stipulated license?

2 MR. LITSKY: We were in support
3 of the stipulated license in May.

4 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.
5 That's sufficient. So because of that support
6 it was issued. In June you decided against it
7 so it's terminated as of today.

8 MR. LITSKY: Right. And it's
9 terminated because we voted to oppose the
10 formal license.

11 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: It's
12 terminated for the purpose of a roll call
13 because of other protestants.

14 MR. LITSKY: Right. Great.

15 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: So there
16 may be different reasons but for the purpose
17 of a Roll Call Hearing because of the other
18 protestants it is terminated, which means that
19 Riverfront needs to cease to sell alcoholic
20 beverages immediately but Mr. Sung you know
21 that already. Okay. Thank you.

22 So let me move back to the

1 protestants to see who's present. Is anyone
2 present on behalf of MPD? Good morning. Lt.
3 Durbin?

4 LT. DURBIN: Yes ma'am.

5 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Lt.
6 Durbin, could you state your name into the
7 record for the court reporter please?

8 LT. DURBIN: Diane D-i-a-n-e B as
9 in boy and last name Durbin D-u-r-b-i-n.

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you,
11 Lt. Durbin. MPD does have standing as a
12 protestant and thank you for coming.

13 LT. DURBIN: Thank you.

14 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Is anyone
15 present on behalf of a group of 10?

16 MR. LITSKY: Two groups of 10.

17 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.
18 Would you state your name please?

19 MS. WILLIAMS: My name is Mary C.
20 Williams and I have seven proxy letters from
21 the residents of the 1400 block of South
22 Capitol and Carrollsburg Place.

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Did you
2 say Mary T. Williams?

3 MS. WILLIAMS: Mary C as in cat.
4 And I'm a resident within 600 feet of the
5 applicant.

6 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And you
7 have letters of designation?

8 MS. WILLIAMS: Seven letters of
9 designation as proxy.

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Seven
11 letters of designation. And you're from the
12 same group so that's going to be --

13 MR. KAMINSKI: No, I'm from a
14 different group.

15 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: You're
16 from a different group? Well then I'll stick
17 with this group. And Ms. Williams, who is
18 the designated representative of your group?

19 MS. WILLIAMS: I am the
20 designated representative.

21 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: You're the
22 designated representative from your group. I

1 see that. Okay. Are there any individuals
2 present from your group other than you today?

3 MS. WILLIAMS: No. They're all
4 out of town or at work.

5 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: That's
6 fine. Well at least five representatives
7 from your group today so your group does have
8 standing as protestants. At least four more
9 must appear for the status hearing and I'm
10 going to give you a date for a status hearing
11 in a moment. Actually, your group is granted
12 conditional standing today and in order to
13 maintain that standing, at least four
14 individuals from your group will need to
15 appear at the status hearing who are not
16 present today. Otherwise, the protest will
17 be dismissed at the status hearing.

18 And your name sir?

19 MR. KAMINSKI: My name is Ed
20 Kaminski.

21 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And would
22 you spell your name for the court reporter Mr.

1 Kaminski.

2 MR. KAMINSKI: K-a-m-i-n-s-k-i.

3 And I'm a D.C. resident and I'm also the vice
4 chairman of ANC 6D but at this protest today
5 I'm not representing any standing for the ANC,
6 I'm representing citizens of the community.

7 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.

8 Thank you. That was my next question. Thank
9 you. So you're representing the group of 10?

10 MR. KAMINSKI: Yes.

11 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. Is
12 there anyone else present from your group
13 today?

14 MR. KAMINSKI: Bruce Dar Conte.

15 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. And
16 could you state your name and spell it for the
17 court reporter?

18 MR. DARCONTE: Sure. My name is
19 Bruce B-r-u-c-e last name D-a-r-C-o-n-t-e.

20 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you,
21 Mr. DarConte. And Mr. Kaminski, you're the
22 designated representative for your group?

1 MR. KAMINSKI: I am.

2 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.

3 Your group of 10 is granted conditional
4 standing today.

5 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay.

6 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: You and
7 Mr. DarConte are present today so that means
8 that three more must appear for the status
9 hearing before the Board.

10 MR. DARCONTE: So we need a total
11 of 5.

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: You need a
13 total of 5.

14 MR. DARCONTE: Five. Okay.

15 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: But you
16 are granted conditional standing today so we
17 can proceed with the protest process for now.

18 MR. DARCONTE: Ms. Fletcher, just
19 to clarify. For Ms. Williams you said 4 for
20 her. Is that 4 plus herself as 5?

21 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: No, four
22 additional other than --

1 MR. DARCONTE: So in each case
2 each citizen group must show up with five
3 representatives?

4 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Exactly.
5 It just has to be in your case three
6 additional people. You can come too if you
7 like but there has to be three people that
8 aren't here today.

9 MR. DARCONTE: Okay. And one
10 other question. Some of the people that
11 signed my petition are also signatories on
12 Mary's petition. Does that change anything or
13 can they represent both petitions?

14 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Well,
15 because they were submitted as two separate
16 petitions I'm just going to leave them
17 separate and for the purpose of roll call it
18 wouldn't matter anyway because they will still
19 only be three of you present.

20 MR. DARCONTE: But for the
21 purpose of the next hearing?

22 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: For the

1 purpose of the next hearing we're going to
2 keep them separate because it's going to be
3 cleaner that way and it won't be confusing.

4 MR. DARCONTE: I want to be
5 really specific about my question. Let's say,
6 for example, Mary has also signed my petition
7 and she has her own petition. If she comes,
8 does she also meet the criteria five people?
9 Is she one of the five for my petition and one
10 of the five for her own petition?

11 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. I'll
12 make a note of that. She can be considered as
13 one of the five for your petition.

14 MR. DARCONTE: And also one of
15 the five for her own petition?

16 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, she
17 can be a petitioner.

18 MR. DARCONTE: Okay. Because
19 we're going to have some cross pollination
20 between these two groups.

21 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Well then
22 I will clarify that in my report to the Board

1 that only two more from your group need to
2 appear Mr. Kaminski, two more because three of
3 you are present today.

4 MR. KAMINSKI: And I have the
5 original, do you need the original?

6 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, I do.

7 MR. SUNG: Ms. Fletcher, would it
8 be possible to get copies of these letters of
9 designation?

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. Now
11 Mr. Kaminski, I actually don't see --

12 MR. DARCONTE: You're looking for
13 the representation --

14 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: I'm
15 looking for the signature of --

16 MR. DARCONTE: It's in the --
17 there's a list of signatures.

18 MR. LITSKY: I think there are
19 ten.

20 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: One
21 second.

22 MR. DARCONTE: And there are

1 names that are on both petitions that are
2 common.

3 MS. WILLIAMS: My 10 are not in
4 the --

5 MR. DARCONTE: In the case of Mary
6 she is not a signer of her own petition so I
7 guess you could do that.

8 MS. WILLIAMS: I have 10 names
9 other than -- that I represent.

10 MR. KAMINSKI: I think you would
11 be counted as one of the petitioners because
12 you signed the other.

13 MS. WILLIAMS: I didn't actually
14 sign it.

15 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. Just
16 a second. Okay. Mr. Kaminski, on your
17 petition I don't see a signature for Mary
18 Williams.

19 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay. Then maybe
20 she didn't sign. I thought she did but maybe
21 she didn't.

22 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: No

1 problem.

2 MR. KAMINSKI: Now Lt. Durbin has
3 offered to sign my petition. Can she do that
4 now?

5 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: No, a
6 petition has to be signed by the petition
7 deadline.

8 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay. All right.

9 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And so
10 we've going to --

11 MR. KAMINSKI: I didn't know she
12 wanted to sign ours too.

13 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: So Mr.
14 Kaminski, your group of 10 is granted
15 conditional standing today.

16 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay.

17 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Three more
18 individuals from your group who are not
19 present must appear for the status hearing in
20 order to maintain standing.

21 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay. Good.

22 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And so Ms.

1 Williams, your group of 11 is also granted
2 conditional standing and it needs 4 more
3 individuals from your group who are not
4 present today who must show up for the status
5 hearing. I'll give you the dates for the
6 status hearing in a moment. You're here and
7 the Board needs to see four other people.

8 MS. WILLIAMS: I can't get
9 proxies for the hearing?

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: No. You
11 were able to do that for the roll call hearing
12 which is why we're granting conditional
13 standing.

14 MS. WILLIAMS: But we only need
15 five.

16 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: By the
17 status hearing the Board needs to have seen at
18 least five faces. I will count yours today
19 and at the status hearing we need to see at
20 least four additional people.

21 MR. DARCONTE: It's complicated.

22 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Well, not

1 really. They have to see at least five.
2 There are two of you present today, we need to
3 see three more. There's one of Ms. Williams'
4 present today so they need to see four more.
5 They have to see at least five.

6 For the purpose of the roll call
7 hearing it's okay if you designate a
8 representative to appear on your behalf but at
9 the status hearing the Board needs to have
10 seen at least five people in person.

11 MR. KAMINSKI: And just a quick
12 question. For representation from the MPD do
13 they also need to have someone at the status
14 hearing as well to represent their protest?

15 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. MPD
16 is granted standing as a protestant because
17 they are. And what you can do, Lt. Durbin,
18 if you want, I know the MPD is in support of
19 the community and their concerns and you may
20 have concerns of your own, if you want you can
21 designate someone else to represent the
22 interests of MPD. I mean you could ask the

1 ANC to represent the interests of MPD or
2 sometimes MPD will file a complaint, a
3 protest, and once they see that the community
4 is represented they have withdrawn their
5 protest in the past so long as the community's
6 concerns are addressed.

7 But whatever you would prefer to
8 do, for the purpose of the roll call hearing
9 MPD does have standing as a protestant. This
10 is the 1st District right?

11 LT. DURBIN: Yes ma'am.

12 MR. KAMINSKI: So Ms. Fletcher, I
13 have one other question. In the case of ANC
14 6D, their letter to ABRA had two asks
15 basically or two requests. One was to change
16 the date of this meeting, the roll call
17 meeting, to September but they also included
18 a protest in that. Does their protest still
19 have standing in this situation?

20 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

21 MR. KAMINSKI: Are you granting
22 them that standing of that protest?

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. I
2 was going to get back to the ANC, yes.

3 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay. Because I
4 didn't hear you say that.

5 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, I
6 didn't get to ANC 6D yet.

7 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay. I want to
8 get that on record because you didn't make
9 that statement before.

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: It must be
11 on record, I wasn't finished. It must be on
12 record. I must address each protestant group.
13 Initially, I just wanted to clarify the issue
14 of the stipulated license with the ANC, which
15 I have done.

16 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay.

17 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: ANC 6D
18 absolutely has standing as a protestant.

19 Is there anyone present from
20 Washington Nationals Baseball Club?

21 MR. LITSKY: I don't think so.

22 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. We

1 received a protest letter from Washington
2 Nationals Baseball Club as well. Washington
3 Nationals Baseball Club is not present so I
4 don't really have to make a ruling on it but
5 just for the record I'll state if they had
6 been present they would not have been granted
7 standing because baseball clubs do not have
8 standing as protestants.

9 Is that another member from your
10 group? Good morning.

11 MR. MCBEE: Good morning.

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: If you
13 could state your name and spell it for the
14 court reporter.

15 MR. MCBEE: My name is Ron McBee,
16 ANC Commissioner for 6D-03.

17 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. So
18 that's now three present from the group Mr.
19 Kaminski because Mr. McBee is present. Now
20 you're down to two more that must appear at
21 the status hearing.

22 Okay. So I'll just summarize who

1 the protestants are and then we'll move on to
2 scheduling dates for upcoming proceedings.
3 MPD 1st District has standing as a protestant.
4 The group of 10 represented by Ed Kaminski has
5 conditional standing as protestants and two
6 additional individuals from that protest group
7 must appear for the status hearing in order to
8 maintain standing.

9 ANC 6D has standing as a
10 protestant.

11 Washington Nationals Baseball
12 Club, not being present, does not have
13 standing as protestants because baseball clubs
14 do not have standing as protestants.

15 The group of 11 represented by Ms.
16 Williams has conditional standing as
17 protestants and four additional people from
18 your group, Ms. Williams, must appear for the
19 status hearing in order to maintain standing.

20 I'll give you dates for a
21 mediation, a status hearing and a protest
22 hearing. Mediation is mandatory so all

1 parties must participate in mediation in an
2 attempt to resolve the protest.

3 And I'll give you the dates for
4 the status hearing and the protest hearings
5 first because we'll have to choose a date for
6 the mediation but the other dates have already
7 been set.

8 The date for the status hearing is
9 set for September 11, 2013 at 9:30 a.m.

10 MR. LITSKY: Did you say 9:30
11 a.m.

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. 9:30
13 a.m. and that's the date of the status
14 hearing. September 11, 9:30 a.m.

15 And the protest hearing is set for
16 October 23rd at 4 o'clock p.m. And you'll get
17 a notice in the mail with those dates also.

18 MR. KAMINSKI: And Ms. Fletcher,
19 just to be clear --

20 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Mr.
21 Kaminski is speaking?

22 MR. KAMINSKI: Yes. Ed Kaminski.

1 The additional protesters do they need to be
2 present at the status hearing and the protest
3 hearing or just one?

4 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Just for
5 the status hearing.

6 MR. KAMINSKI: Just for the
7 status hearing. They don't need to be present
8 for the protest?

9 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: No. At
10 the protest hearing you'll have whatever
11 witnesses you want. It's only the status
12 hearing where the additional two must appear.
13 If there's a protest hearing, because the
14 matter is not resolved in mediation, then you
15 can choose whichever witnesses you want to
16 appear for the protest hearing.

17 MR. KAMINSKI: And can you define
18 mediation, what does that mean to us?

19 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Mediation
20 is an opportunity for the parties to come
21 together in an effort to reach a settlement
22 agreement to resolve their protest issues.

1 MR. KAMINSKI: And would that be
2 the voluntary agreement?

3 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, it's
4 just now called a settlement agreement.

5 MR. KAMINSKI: A settlement
6 agreement?

7 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Exactly.
8 So the whole point is to try to resolve
9 whatever concerns you have about the
10 establishment. Mediation gives you an
11 opportunity to sit down with the applicant to
12 discuss your concerns and to try and find a
13 way to resolve them if possible.

14 MR. KAMINSKI: Right. And what
15 would happen if the ANC negotiated a voluntary
16 agreement before we had this mediation
17 meeting?

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: If the ANC
19 negotiates a settlement agreement before
20 you've had an opportunity to have the
21 mediation or after it, if the individual
22 protestant groups do not enter into a

1 voluntary agreement, then the ABC Board once
2 they approve the voluntary agreement with the
3 ANC under our new law they would dismiss the
4 individual groups.

5 MR. KAMINSKI: So if the ANC
6 proceeds today with a negotiated voluntary
7 agreement with the applicant and they get that
8 voluntary agreement, our protests are
9 basically voided. Is that right?

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: That's
11 right. That is right.

12 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay.

13 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: That is
14 correct.

15 MR. KAMINSKI: So it's within the
16 power of the ANC to actually grant this
17 license?

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, the
19 ANC would be as elected officials that
20 represent the entire community and so if the
21 ANC enters into a settlement agreement, that
22 the Board approves, then the Board would

1 dismiss the individual protesting groups.

2 MR. LITSKY: If I can ask a
3 question as well?

4 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

5 MR. LITSKY: As we proceed with
6 establishing dates for the mediation, at what
7 point are we -- what do you anticipate is
8 supposed to occur during the mediation itself?

9 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: During the
10 mediation itself I anticipate that we'll talk
11 about the concerns that the community has with
12 the establishment. And I anticipate at least
13 that much. Whether or not the parties will be
14 able to resolve the matter by way of a
15 cooperative agreement during mediation I don't
16 know. But I anticipate that we'll at least
17 have an opportunity to discuss your concerns
18 about the establishment.

19 MR. LITSKY: Now are you saying
20 that the protests from MPD would be dropped if
21 the ANC --

22 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Just the

1 individual protestants.

2 MR. LITSKY: The individual
3 protests. Okay. I mean could the ANC or the
4 ANC can't require anything, but if we
5 suggested that everybody has to sit at a large
6 table during mediation or certainly even
7 prior, I think we would be certainly amenable
8 to that. That that would be certainly an
9 appropriate approach to a meeting of
10 everybody's needs and putting things on the
11 table.

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

13 MR. LITSKY: Great.

14 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. Ms.
15 Williams?

16 MS. WILLIAMS: May I be
17 recognized Ms. Fletcher?

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

19 MS. WILLIAMS: Mary Williams.
20 Can we set the time for any of these after
21 5:30, is that possible, for my residents to be
22 able to attend and participate? They're all

1 working individuals with jobs.

2 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: No, the
3 ABC Board there are no after hours hearings.
4 They are all during the business day.

5 MS. WILLIAMS: A few years ago a
6 protest hearing was done at 6:30.

7 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Well, it
8 may have gone on until 6:30 but the Board, yes
9 those would have been extenuating
10 circumstances.

11 The protest hearing is set for 4.
12 That's the last hearing of the day, 4 o'clock.
13 You can be here until 6:30 but the hearing is
14 set for 4. You could always petition the
15 Board for anything you want. If you want to
16 ask the Board to set a protest hearing for
17 after whatever hour, you can ask them and
18 they'll tell you yes or no.

19 MS. WILLIAMS: Okay.

20 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: But it's
21 scheduled for 4 o'clock at this stage. And
22 just out of curiosity what time were you

1 thinking?

2 MS. WILLIAMS: 6. I think what's
3 what we did for Cap Liquors.

4 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: You can
5 make that request.

6 MR. KAMINSKI: I think the
7 citizens who signed my protest would
8 appreciate that too.

9 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: You can
10 all make that request. It's presently
11 scheduled for 4, but you can petition the
12 Board to change it to 6.

13 MS. WILLIAMS: Right.

14 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And
15 they'll say yes or no.

16 MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you.

17 MR. SUNG: Ms. Fletcher?

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

19 MR. SUNG: I have on my calendar
20 that there is a protest hearing already set
21 for August. Is that no longer valid?

22 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, it's

1 still valid. What the Board does is they
2 schedule more than one hearing. They schedule
3 a hearing more than one hearing in a slot
4 because generally something comes off before
5 then. So there's already one on for that time
6 and that date, that's customary that they do
7 that. There may even be a third but by the
8 time of the protest hearing all but one of
9 those are going to come off.

10 MR. SUNG: Okay. So for now we
11 should plan to be --

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Plan to be
13 here, yes. If anything changes we'll let you
14 know. It's unlikely.

15 MR. SUNG: All right.

16 MR. LITSKY: I'm sorry, would you
17 clarify that again?

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. Mr.
19 Sung was saying that he already has a case on
20 his calendar for a protest hearing for October
21 23rd at 4.

22 MR. LITSKY: Correct.

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And so
2 what I was saying is that that's what the
3 agency does with respect to scheduling.
4 They'll schedule more than one protest hearing
5 at the same time. One of those, 99 percent of
6 the time, is going to come off and so they do
7 that.

8 MR. LITSKY: Okay. But he had
9 also stated that had on his schedule something
10 for August.

11 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: What about
12 August? I didn't hear anything about August.

13 MR. SUNG: Yes, the previous
14 letter that we received from ABRA showed that
15 we had a roll call today pending protest
16 hearing on August 14th.

17 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Oh you
18 know what happened? Thanks for pointing that
19 out. The person that gave me the dates
20 didn't point that out to me. The date that
21 you'll go with is the August date and the
22 reason you'll go with that date is because --

1 did you get the same letter? Does your letter
2 five you a protest date?

3 MR. LITSKY: I don't have that in
4 front of me.

5 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: But your
6 letter does?

7 MR. SUNG: Yes.

8 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Your
9 letter gives you a date?

10 MR. SUNG: It was a communication
11 from Sarah Fashbaugh.

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. It
13 was a communication from Sarah Fashbaugh.
14 Okay. The reason you got that communication,
15 let me clear that up first, is because under
16 the new regulations a protest hearing must be
17 set within a certain time frame, and so the
18 date is set at the point of placarding. So on
19 your placard notices the protest hearing date
20 was already established.

21 And let me just double check that.
22 On the placard notices that were posted the

1 protest hearing was already on it. That's
2 something new. So on the placards that you
3 saw posted, the protest date was already on
4 it. That protest hearing date on the placard
5 is August 21st. On the placard the protest
6 hearing date is August 21st. That is the
7 protest hearing date, August 21st.

8 MR. KAMINSKI: 21st?

9 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: The 21st.

10 MR. DARCONTE: And this is the
11 protest hearing?

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: This is
13 the protest --

14 MR. DARCONTE: Not October 23rd.

15 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Disregard
16 the October 23rd date. That is not the
17 correct date.

18 MS. WILLIAMS: When is the--

19 MR. KAMINSKI: What about the
20 status hearing--

21 COURT REPORTER: One person at a
22 time please.

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Just a
2 second. State your name and then one person
3 at a time.

4 MR. LITSKY: Okay. This is Andy
5 Litsky, I'm the chair of the ANC and we're
6 trying to get the dates set so that the ANC
7 knows how we must proceed and so that the
8 community protestants and MPD know when they
9 are to proceed.

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

11 MR. LITSKY: So now if I can just
12 clarify and just make sure on the record that
13 we are very clear about when the protest
14 hearing is. Now the protest hearing is on the
15 21st of August?

16 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

17 MR. LITSKY: At what time?

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: The time
19 is not yet established but you will get a
20 notice in the mail about the time but that is
21 the date. It's just the new procedure that
22 you have the date but not the time.

1 MR. LITSKY: Okay. Now can we
2 get a date for the status hearing?

3 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.
4 Which will have to change as well and Mr. Sung
5 thanks for pointing that out. Someone should
6 have brought that to my attention before
7 today. So we're just changing the dates,
8 that's all that's happening. We're changing
9 the dates.

10 MS. WILLIAMS: This is Mary
11 Williams and Ms. Fletcher we will move for a
12 change of date because of the time frame. The
13 placard that's on the site was illegible
14 because of the rain. It's been out there on
15 an open site and I looked at it initially on
16 June 11th and there was no date that I could
17 decipher from that placard.

18 But if we have to do mediation and
19 a status before the protest and we are at July
20 1st, that doesn't give us adequate time to
21 prepare given the residents' schedule.

22 MR. LITSKY: And also--

1 MS. WILLIAMS: We would actually
2 have to motion for a continuance or another
3 date.

4 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: For the
5 protest hearing?

6 MS. WILLIAMS: For the protest
7 hearing. Correct.

8 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: You were
9 going to say something Mr. Litsky?

10 MR. LITSKY: I was. I mean if we
11 negotiated and were even able to come to terms
12 I mean we as an ANC would not have an
13 opportunity to bring it before the ANC to have
14 them put the kosher stamp on it before
15 bringing it the protest hearing.

16 So although it's assumed for the
17 purposes of any of this you know we're given
18 the right to develop an SA, I would feel a
19 much greater level of comfort if we had an
20 opportunity to bring it before the ANC and the
21 community prior to. So I would agree with Ms.
22 Williams that it would be more helpful to have

1 this at a later date rather than the 21st of
2 August date, especially in view of the fact
3 that we don't have an opportunity now to know
4 precisely when you're going to have a status
5 hearing and we're now dealing with a compacted
6 period of time with which to have any
7 negotiation meetings with them and mediation,
8 which could be one or more you know during the
9 summer months.

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. So
11 here's what I'm going to do. Disregard
12 everything I just said about dates before this
13 moment. Any dates I gave you related to a
14 status hearing or a protest hearing, disregard
15 the dates. We're going to start over with the
16 dates starting right now.

17 The protest hearing date of August
18 21st for which they do not give me the time to
19 give to you, that date must stay in place for
20 the purpose of roll call. I cannot change that
21 date. You can request that it be changed
22 beyond today but for the purpose of roll call

1 you must be given that date. That is the date
2 that's on the placards that was set before
3 roll call so August 21st is going to be the
4 date of the mediation and there is no time on
5 the placard and no one gave me a time. I'll
6 talk about that in my office later.

7 But the protest hearing is set for
8 August 21st. And if you want to petition the
9 ABC Board to change the date of the protest
10 hearing date you can.

11 I am not going to set a date for a
12 status hearing today because I don't manage
13 the Board's calendar. I'm just going to set
14 a date for a mediation that needs to occur as
15 soon as possible and we're going to have to do
16 it that way.

17 The person that manages the
18 Board's calendar is going to have to set a
19 date for a status hearing and she'll send you
20 a notice with all the dates so that you'll get
21 a notice with the protest hearing date of
22 August 21, the protest hearing date generally

1 is 30 days before or around 30 days before the
2 protest hearings or she will try to get it as
3 close as she can to July 21st. This is just
4 what normally happens but I'm not involved in
5 scheduling so I don't know what the date will
6 be. I just know that the protest date must
7 stay in place today and I'm just going to set
8 a date for mediation and then we'll just have
9 to go from there.

10 I'm going to set the date for
11 mediation and let the person that manages the
12 Board's calendar know the date for the
13 mediation and she can set the status hearing
14 for after that date. But the mediation
15 occurs before the status hearing. That's the
16 way it normally goes because the purpose for
17 the status hearing is only to inform the Board
18 of the outcome of the mediation.

19 So here's the protest date, we'll
20 just set a date for mediation and the other
21 scheduling will have to be done with respect
22 to the status hearing.

1 MR. KAMINSKI: Ms. Fletcher, just
2 so I understand what you're saying. The date
3 of the meeting for mediation, is that
4 different from the status hearing because I
5 understood that to be the mediation?

6 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: No, the
7 status is different. The purpose of the
8 status hearing is to report to the Board what
9 happened at mediation.

10 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay. At
11 mediation are we required to bring five
12 representatives from our --

13 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: No, just a
14 designated representative. Mr. Kaminski, if
15 you were to come for your group and if Ms.
16 Williams was going to come from her group then
17 that will be fine. Just for the mediation,
18 just a designated representative.

19 MR. KAMINSKI: But at the status
20 meeting we need --

21 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Let me say
22 this. If there's a settlement agreement

1 reached before the status hearing your
2 requirements to bring two and your
3 requirements to bring four, that all goes away
4 because there's a settlement agreement.

5 MR. KAMINSKI: Right.

6 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: But for
7 the status hearing, yes, you would need to
8 bring your two Mr. Kaminski and you your four
9 Ms. Williams.

10 MR. KAMINSKI: For the status
11 hearing?

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: For the
13 status hearing.

14 MR. KAMINSKI: And for the
15 protest hearing we don't have to bring our --
16 there's only one meeting we have to bring our
17 --

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: That's
19 that status hearing only. That's it.

20 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay. And the
21 protest hearing is when we bring witnesses or
22 evidence to support our protest?

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, and
2 you can bring whoever you want for that.

3 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay. Great.

4 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Mr.
5 Litsky, did you want to say something?

6 MR. LITSKY: Yes. Now should the
7 ANC have an opportunity, which does not look
8 very likely, prior to the 21st of July or the
9 21st-ish of July with the status hearing to
10 have an opportunity and actually develop a
11 settlement agreement, is it required by the
12 Board to have the ANC vote to approve it?

13 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

14 MR. LITSKY: Okay. So that again
15 is a concern, I just would like to point that
16 out, because we don't meet in August.

17 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Right.
18 And then you can petition the Board to change
19 the protest date to give you a chance to vote
20 and so that is something that they have done
21 in the past.

22 MR. LITSKY: Right.

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And so
2 they know you have to vote.

3 MR. LITSKY: I just wanted to
4 make sure that that was a legitimate way to
5 extend the time by which we would --

6 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: It
7 absolutely is.

8 MR. LITSKY: Okay.

9 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: So then
10 we'll set a date for mediation and if the
11 matter is resolved prior to that then we'll
12 cancel it. Otherwise the mediation must
13 occur in an attempt to resolve the protest. So
14 I'll give you the dates that are available for
15 mediation. Does anybody have a preference
16 for morning? Afternoon?

17 MR. LITSKY: Morning is
18 preferable.

19 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Morning is
20 good.

21 MS. WILLIAMS: Do we have to
22 mediate in a particular place?

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: It will be
2 here. Maybe in this room.

3 MR. KAMINSKI: I think late in
4 the afternoon is better.

5 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Give me
6 one or two.

7 MR. LITSKY: One or 2 o'clock.

8 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: One or 2
9 in the afternoon.

10 MR. KAMINSKI: What are the early
11 morning times?

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: The
13 early morning times. Let's see here. The
14 early morning time is 9 or we could do an 8 if
15 need be.

16 MS. WILLIAMS: One o'clock is
17 fine.

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: So I'll
19 give you some dates. Mr. Sung, is one
20 o'clock okay for you?

21 MR. SUNG: Any time is fine with
22 me.

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. So
2 one o'clock is what we're going with. And
3 I'm going to give you the dates now, I just
4 wanted to get the time so I could let you know
5 what dates are available.

6 MR. KAMINSKI: Are we flexible as
7 far as -- in other words, we can choose the
8 mediation date but we can't choose the other
9 dates. Is that right?

10 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes,
11 that's right.

12 MR. KAMINSKI: I wasn't clear.

13 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: That's why
14 I'm giving you that last. We can set that
15 date based on everybody's availability.

16 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay.

17 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Let's see
18 here. The first available date is Tuesday,
19 June 30th at one o'clock. I'm sorry July.

20 MS. WILLIAMS: The status
21 hearing has got to be around July 21st.

22 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. I'm

1 going to keep moving and I'm going to move
2 into August.

3 MR. LITSKY: The status hearing
4 is on July 21st-ish.

5 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: The
6 protest hearing is August 21st.

7 MS. WILLIAMS: Right. And the
8 status hearing you said was --

9 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: You don't
10 have a date for the status hearing yet.

11 MR. KAMINSKI: But you said that
12 has to be 30 days --

13 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: I was
14 trying to give you an idea. Disregard the
15 status hearing date, we're just trying to set
16 a mediation date. We don't know what the
17 status hearing date is going to be. I was
18 just trying to give you some idea that the
19 Board likes to have a status hearing around 30
20 days before a protest hearing. But I don't set
21 the dates.

22 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay.

1 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Just
2 ignore a status date and I'm going to set the
3 mediation date as soon as everybody is
4 available.

5 The next available date at one
6 o'clock is Thursday, August 1st. And Mr. Sung
7 is available any time so is this date is good
8 for you. It works for you Mr. Kaminski?

9 MR. KAMINSKI: Well, let me
10 confer with the two --

11 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Could you
12 state your name for the court reporter?

13 MR. DARCONTE: Sure. Bruce
14 DarConte. I just want to clarify something.
15 I thought the protest hearing came before the
16 mediation.

17 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: It comes
18 after.

19 MR. DARCONTE: Okay. That's what
20 I wanted to confirm.

21 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.
22 Thank you.

1 MR. SUNG: Ms. Fletcher, I think
2 there is a bit of confusion. You had
3 initially suggested July 30th but you first
4 said June so I'm wondering if we could ask the
5 other side if July 30 is available.

6 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: I thought
7 they said no. Didn't somebody say July 30 is
8 not available? Yes. Ms. Williams is not
9 available on July 30th.

10 MS. WILLIAMS: July 30th and 31st
11 I'm not available.

12 MR. SUNG: Is that the first
13 available time?

14 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Well now
15 the next available time is August 1st.

16 MR. LITSKY: And this is for
17 mediation at 1 p.m.

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes,
19 mediation. Thursday, August 1st. If that's
20 good for everyone? One o'clock.

21 And Lt. Durbin, if you're not
22 available at that time at one o'clock you

1 could always designate the ANC to represent
2 MPD.

3 LT. DURBIN: I'll be here. MPD
4 has some safety issues that need to be
5 addressed so August 1st works for me.

6 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Does it
7 work for you, Mr. Litsky?

8 MR. LITSKY: Yes.

9 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And Mr.
10 Kaminski, that works?

11 MR. KAMINSKI: Yes.

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And Ms.
13 Williams, that's good for you as well?

14 MS. WILLIAMS: Yes.

15 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: So the
16 mediation is set for Thursday, August 1st at
17 one o'clock p.m., and the mediation will take
18 place here, it may be in this room, I don't
19 know yet but you can just check in with the
20 receptionist. And my card is on the table if
21 you have any questions. Some of you may know
22 that I am also the Board's mediator so the

1 mediation will be with me.

2 And Mr. Kaminski, your information
3 is on that sign-in sheet?

4 MR. KAMINSKI: Yes.

5 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: And you
6 also Ms. Williams?

7 MS. WILLIAMS: Yes.

8 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Lt.
9 Durbin, did you put your information on there
10 earlier?

11 LT. DURBIN: Yes ma'am.

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. Any
13 other questions at all?

14 MR. LITSKY: So we set one date
15 for mediation?

16 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

17 MR. LITSKY: Okay.

18 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: One date
19 for mediation and you'll get a notice that has
20 the August 21st protest hearing date on it,
21 it'll have the August 1st mediation date on it
22 and the Board's scheduler will insert a status

1 date in between those two dates.

2 MR. LITSKY: Okay. And if I
3 could ask one more question please, Ms.
4 Fletcher. Our ANC meets next Monday on July
5 8th. We will not meet until after mediation,
6 after the protest hearing, yes, because the
7 protest hearing is now the 21st.

8 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Exactly.

9 MR. LITSKY: So what I want to do
10 at our ANC meeting on July 8th is for me to
11 introduce a motion that would request the
12 Board to move the protest hearing past our
13 September date so it would give us that
14 opportunity should we arrive at an SA to be
15 able to vote it up or down. Okay?

16 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.

17 MR. LITSKY: And I just want to
18 make clear that that is something that makes
19 sense.

20 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, I'll
21 include that in my report that they should
22 expect to receive that.

1 MR. LITSKY: Great.

2 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Let me
3 make a note of that right now.

4 And most of the cases where I've
5 seen the Board approve that type of request
6 it's because there's already a settlement
7 agreement that requires a vote as opposed to
8 there may be one. So I just wanted to say
9 that. That doesn't mean they won't, I'm just
10 telling you that just so that you know.

11 MR. KAMINSKI: Okay.

12 BOARD AGENT FLETCHER: Anything
13 else? Okay. Well, thank you for coming.
14 Sorry for the confusion about the dates. It's
15 a new rule. Any time you see a placard the
16 protest date is already in it. That's
17 something that someone needed to bring to my
18 attention but that's okay, I'm glad somebody
19 brought it up and I appreciate it. Thank you.

20 (Whereupon, the roll call hearing
21 in the above-entitled matter having been
22 concluded, went off the record at 11:15 a.m.)

A			B	
ABC 4:4 30:1 33:3 43:9	24:17,22 25:12,17 27:12,20 28:4,9 28:19 29:3,7,18 30:10,13,18 31:4 31:9,22 32:12,14 32:18 33:2,7,20 34:4,9,14,18,22 35:12,18 36:1,11 36:17 37:5,8,12 38:9,12,15 39:1 39:10,16,18 40:3 41:4,8 42:10 45:6 45:13,21 46:6,12 46:18 47:1,4,13 47:17 48:1,6,9,19 49:1,5,8,12,18 50:1,10,13,17,22 51:5,9,13 52:1,11 52:17,21 53:6,14 53:18 54:6,9,12 54:15 55:5,8,12 55:16,18 56:8,16 56:20 57:2,12	56:10 Andy 2:21,21 39:4 anticipate 31:7,10 31:12,16 anybody 48:15 anyway 16:18 appear 13:9,15 15:8 18:2 20:19 22:8 25:20 26:7 26:18 28:12,16 applicant 7:1,5 12:5 29:11 30:7 application 1:12 2:11 appreciate 34:8 57:19 approach 32:9 appropriate 32:9 approve 30:2 47:12 57:5 approves 30:22 arrive 56:14 asked 8:6 asking 5:4 asks 23:14 assumed 41:16 attempt 27:2 48:13 attend 32:22 attended 7:15 attention 40:6 57:18 August 34:21 36:10 36:12,12,16,21 38:5,6,7 39:15 42:2,17 43:3,8,22 47:16 51:2,6 52:6 53:15,19 54:5,16 55:20,21 availability 50:15 available 48:14 50:5,18 52:4,5,7 53:5,8,9,11,13,15 53:22 Avenue 1:10 2:9 A-n-d-y 2:21 a.m 1:19 2:2 27:9 27:11,13,14 57:22	B 11:8 back 4:4 10:22 24:2 Ballpark 1:10 2:5,6 2:8 baseball 24:20 25:2 25:3,7 26:11,13 based 4:2 50:15 basically 23:15 30:9 behalf 2:17 11:2,15 22:8 believe 8:9 better 49:4 BEVERAGE 1:3 beverages 1:20 10:20 beyond 42:22 bit 4:21 53:2 block 11:21 Board 1:4,21,22 2:3 3:2,7,12,13,18 3:18 4:3,6 5:10,12 5:21 6:1,3,9,13,14 6:16,22 7:4,10 8:15,19 9:3,7,18 10:4,11,15 11:5 11:10,14,17 12:1 12:6,10,15,21 13:5,21 14:7,11 14:15,20 15:2,6,9 15:12,15,21 16:4 16:14,22 17:11,16 17:21,22 18:6,10 18:14,20 19:15,22 20:5,9,13,17,22 21:7,10,16,17,22 22:9,15 23:20 24:1,5,10,17,22 25:12,17 27:12,20 28:4,9,19 29:3,7 29:18 30:1,10,13 30:18,22,22 31:4 31:9,22 32:12,14 32:18 33:2,3,7,8 33:15,16,20 34:4 34:9,12,14,18,22	35:1,12,18 36:1 36:11,17 37:5,8 37:12 38:9,12,15 39:1,10,16,18 40:3 41:4,8 42:10 43:9 44:17 45:6,8 45:13,21 46:6,12 46:18 47:1,4,12 47:13,17,18 48:1 48:6,9,19 49:1,5,8 49:12,18 50:1,10 50:13,17,22 51:5 51:9,13,19 52:1 52:11,17,21 53:6 53:14,18 54:6,9 54:12,15 55:5,8 55:12,16,18 56:8 56:12,16,20 57:2 57:5,12 Board's 2:15 43:13 43:18 44:12 54:22 55:22 boy 11:9 bring 41:13,20 45:11 46:2,3,8,15 46:16,21 47:2 57:17 bringing 41:15 broadly 4:17 brought 40:6 57:19 Bruce 14:14,19 52:13 business 33:4 B-r-u-c-e 14:19
				C
				C 11:19 12:3 calendar 34:19 35:20 43:13,18 44:12 call 1:6 2:14 4:8 5:13 8:7 9:8 10:12,17 16:17 21:11 22:6 23:8 23:16 36:15 42:20 42:22 43:3 57:20 called 29:4

cancel 48:12	comfort 41:19	criteria 17:8	denied 6:14	established 9:4
Cap 34:3	coming 7:22 11:12	cross 17:19	designate 22:7,21	37:20 39:19
Capitol 11:22	57:13	CT 1:12 2:10	54:1	establishing 31:6
card 54:20	Commissioner	curiosity 33:22	designated 12:18	establishment
Carrollsborg 11:22	25:16	customary 35:6	12:20,22 14:22	29:10 31:12,18
case 1:13 2:7 16:1,5	common 19:2		45:14,18	everybody 32:5
19:5 23:13 35:19	communication	D	designation 12:7,9	52:3
cases 57:4	37:10,13,14	Dar 14:14	12:11 18:9	everybody's 32:10
cat 12:3	community 5:4	DarConte 14:18,21	develop 41:18	50:15
cease 10:19	14:6 22:19 23:3	15:7,10,14,18	47:10	evidence 5:6 46:22
certain 37:17	30:20 31:11 39:8	16:1,9,20 17:4,14	Diane 11:8	Exactly 4:6 16:4
certainly 32:6,7,8	41:21	17:18 18:12,16,22	different 10:16	29:7 56:8
chair 39:5	community's 23:5	19:5 21:21 38:10	12:14,16 45:4,7	example 17:6
chairman 2:22	compacted 42:5	38:14 52:13,14,19	discuss 29:12 31:17	existence 6:18
14:4	complaint 23:2	date 13:10 23:16	dismiss 30:3 31:1	expect 56:22
chance 8:5 47:19	complicated 21:21	27:5,8,13 35:6	dismissed 9:11,12	extend 3:19 5:5,13
change 16:12 23:15	concern 47:15	36:20,21,22 37:2	13:17	5:21 6:5 8:6 48:5
34:12 40:4,12	concerned 5:11	37:9,18,19 38:3,4	disregard 38:15	extended 6:8,11
42:20 43:9 47:18	7:21	38:6,7,16,17	42:11,14 51:14	extension 9:7
changed 42:21	concerns 22:19,20	39:21,22 40:2,12	District 1:1,19	extenuating 33:9
changes 35:13	23:6 29:9,12	40:16 41:3 42:1,2	23:10 26:3	
changing 40:7,8	31:11,17	42:17,19,21 43:1	Dos 1:9 2:7	F
check 37:21 54:19	concluded 57:22	43:1,4,9,10,11,14	double 37:21	faces 21:18
choose 27:5 28:15	conditional 13:12	43:19,21,22 44:5	dropped 31:20	fact 9:6 42:2
50:7,8	15:3,16 20:15	44:6,8,10,12,14	dual 5:20	fairly 4:16
circumstances	21:2,12 26:5,16	44:19,20 45:2	Durbin 11:3,4,6,8,9	far 3:9 5:11 6:17,19
33:10	conducting 2:14	47:19 48:10 50:8	11:11,13 20:2	50:7
citizen 16:2	confer 52:10	50:15,18 51:10,15	22:17 23:11 53:21	Fashbaugh 37:11
citizens 14:6 34:7	confirm 52:20	51:16,17 52:2,3,5	54:3 55:9,11	37:13
clarify 3:4 15:19	confusing 17:3	52:7 55:14,18,20	D-a-r-C-o-n-t-e	feel 41:18
17:22 24:13 35:17	confusion 53:2	55:21 56:1,13	14:19	feet 12:4
39:12 52:14	57:14	57:16	D-i-a-n-e 11:8	felt 5:8
cleaner 17:3	considered 17:12	dates 21:5 26:2,20	D-u-r-b-i-n 11:9	file 23:2
clear 7:2 27:19	Conte 14:14	27:3,6,17 31:6	D.C 1:18 2:15 14:3	filed 8:12
37:15 39:13 50:12	continuance 41:2	36:19 39:6 40:7,9		find 29:12
56:18	continue 4:7 8:7	42:12,13,15,16	E	fine 13:6 45:17
close 44:3	convened 1:19	43:20 48:14 49:19	earlier 55:10	49:17,21
Club 24:20 25:2,3	cooperative 31:15	50:3,5,9 51:21	early 49:10,13,14	finished 24:11
26:12	copies 18:8	56:1 57:14	Ed 13:19 26:4	first 2:21 7:15 27:5
clubs 25:7 26:13	correct 6:12,15,21	day 33:4,12	27:22	37:15 50:18 53:3
Code 2:16	8:16 30:14 35:22	days 44:1,1 51:12	effect 3:21	53:12
Columbia 1:1,19	38:17 41:7	51:20	effort 28:21	five 13:6 15:14 16:2
come 2:5 16:6	count 21:18	deadline 20:7	elected 30:19	17:8,9,10,13,15
28:20 35:9 36:6	counted 19:11	dealing 42:5	enter 29:22	21:15,18 22:1,5
41:11 45:15,16	court 11:7 13:22	decided 5:14 10:6	enters 30:21	22:10 37:2 45:11
comes 17:7 35:4	14:17 25:14 38:21	decipher 40:17	entire 30:20	Fletcher 1:22 2:3
52:17	52:12	define 28:17	especially 42:2	2:13 3:2,7 4:6

5:10 6:1,9,13,16 6:22 7:4,8,10 8:15 8:19 9:3,18 10:4 10:11,15 11:5,10 11:14,17 12:1,6 12:10,15,21 13:5 13:21 14:7,11,15 14:20 15:2,6,12 15:15,18,21 16:4 16:14,22 17:11,16 17:21 18:6,7,10 18:14,20 19:15,22 20:5,9,13,17,22 21:10,16,22 22:15 23:12,20 24:1,5 24:10,17,22 25:12 25:17 27:12,18,20 28:4,9,19 29:3,7 29:18 30:10,13,18 31:4,9,22 32:12 32:14,17,18 33:2 33:7,20 34:4,9,14 34:17,18,22 35:12 35:18 36:1,11,17 37:5,8,12 38:9,12 38:15 39:1,10,16 39:18 40:3,11 41:4,8 42:10 45:1 45:6,13,21 46:6 46:12,18 47:1,4 47:13,17 48:1,6,9 48:19 49:1,5,8,12 49:18 50:1,10,13 50:17,22 51:5,9 51:13 52:1,11,17 52:21 53:1,6,14 53:18 54:6,9,12 54:15 55:5,8,12 55:16,18 56:4,8 56:16,20 57:2,12	front 7:20 37:4 <hr/> G <hr/> generally 35:4 43:22 getting 6:19 give 8:4 13:10 21:5 26:20 27:3 40:20 42:18,19 47:19 48:14 49:5,19 50:3 51:14,18 56:13 given 40:21 41:17 43:1 gives 29:10 37:9 giving 50:14 glad 57:18 go 36:21,22 44:9 goes 44:16 46:3 going 4:15,21 5:3 7:1,5 8:6 9:14 12:12 13:10 16:16 17:1,2,19 20:10 24:2 35:9 36:6 41:9 42:4,11,15 43:3,11,13,15,18 44:7,10 45:16 50:2,3 51:1,1,17 52:2 good 2:18 3:2 7:7 11:2 20:21 25:10 25:11 48:20 52:7 53:20 54:13 government 4:20 grant 5:13 9:7 30:16 granted 3:12 13:11 15:3,16 20:14 21:1 22:16 25:6 granting 21:12 23:21 Great 10:14 32:13 47:3 57:1 greater 41:19 group 11:15 12:12 12:14,16,17,18,22 13:2,7,7,11,14	14:9,12,22 15:3 16:2 18:1 20:14 20:18 21:1,3 24:12 25:10,18 26:4,6,15,18 45:15,16 groups 11:16 17:20 29:22 30:4 31:1 guess 19:7 <hr/> H <hr/> hand 3:22 happen 29:15 happened 36:18 45:9 happening 40:8 happens 8:12 44:4 hear 7:1 24:4 36:12 hearing 1:6 2:14 4:8 5:14 8:7 9:8 10:17 13:9,10,15 13:17 15:9 16:21 17:1 20:19 21:5,6 21:9,11,17,19 22:7,9,14 23:8 25:21 26:7,19,21 26:22 27:4,8,14 27:15 28:2,3,5,7 28:10,12,13,16 33:6,11,12,13,16 34:20 35:2,3,3,8 35:20 36:4,16 37:16,19 38:1,4,6 38:7,11,20 39:14 39:14 40:2 41:5,7 41:15 42:5,14,14 42:17 43:7,10,12 43:19,21,22 44:13 44:15,17,22 45:4 45:8 46:1,7,11,13 46:15,19,21 47:9 50:21 51:3,6,8,10 51:15,17,19,20 52:15 55:20 56:6 56:7,12 57:20 hearings 27:4 33:3 44:2	helpful 41:22 hour 33:17 hours 33:3 <hr/> I <hr/> idea 51:14,18 ignore 52:2 illegible 40:13 immediately 10:20 impact 2:12 include 56:21 included 23:17 indicated 7:20 individual 29:21 30:4 31:1 32:1,2 individuals 13:1,14 20:18 21:3 26:6 33:1 inform 44:17 information 55:2,9 initially 9:5 24:13 40:15 53:3 innovation 4:20,22 innovative 4:16 insert 55:22 interests 22:22 23:1 introduce 56:11 involved 44:4 issue 3:7 7:2 24:13 issued 7:13 8:16 9:5,19 10:6 issues 2:11 28:22 54:4 it'll 55:21 <hr/> J <hr/> jobs 33:1 July 1:15 40:19 44:3 47:8,9 50:19 50:21 51:4 53:3,5 53:7,9,10 56:4,10 June 3:15 5:19,20 7:19 10:6 40:16 50:19 53:4 <hr/> K <hr/> Kaminski 12:13	13:19,20 14:1,2 14:10,14,21 15:1 15:5 18:2,4,11 19:10,16,19 20:2 20:8,11,14,16,21 22:11 23:12,21 24:3,7,16 25:19 26:4 27:18,21,22 27:22 28:6,17 29:1,5,14 30:5,12 30:15 34:6 38:8 38:19 45:1,10,14 45:19 46:5,8,10 46:14,20 47:3 49:3,10 50:6,12 50:16 51:11,22 52:8,9 54:10,11 55:2,4 57:11 keep 3:22 4:5 17:2 51:1 Kijun 7:8 kinds 4:22 know 3:9 5:2 8:22 10:20 20:11 22:18 31:16 35:14 36:18 39:8 41:17 42:3,8 44:5,6,12 48:2 50:4 51:16 54:19 54:21 57:10 knowing 6:4,7 knows 6:17 39:7 kosher 41:14 K-a-m-i-n-s-k-i 14:2 K-i-j-u-n 7:8 <hr/> L <hr/> La 1:22 large 32:5 late 49:3 LaVerne 2:13 law 30:3 leave 16:16 legitimate 48:4 letter 7:16 23:14 25:1 36:14 37:1,1 37:6,9
--	---	---	--	---

letters 11:20 12:7,8
 12:11 18:8
Let's 17:5 49:13
 50:17
level 41:19
licence 4:13 9:8
license 1:11 2:9 3:8
 3:11,14,20,22 4:5
 5:12,16 6:8,11,18
 7:2,12,16,18 8:2,2
 8:3,8,10,14,17,20
 9:4,10,10,17,19
 10:1,3,10 24:14
 30:17
licenses 4:22
light 9:6
likes 51:19
Liquors 34:3
list 18:17
Litsky 2:20,21,22
 3:3,3,6,10 4:11
 5:17 6:2,12,15,20
 7:3,19 10:2,8,14
 11:16 18:18 24:21
 27:10 31:2,5,19
 32:2,13 35:16,22
 36:8 37:3 39:4,5
 39:11,17 40:1,22
 41:9,10 47:5,6,14
 47:22 48:3,8,17
 49:7 51:3 53:16
 54:7,8 55:14,17
 56:2,9,17 57:1
little 4:21
LLC 1:9 2:8
long 23:5
longer 6:18 8:13
 9:9 34:21
look 47:7
looked 40:15
looking 18:12,15
Lt 11:2,4,5,8,11,13
 20:2 22:17 23:11
 53:21 54:3 55:8
 55:11
L-i-t-s-k-y 2:22

M

mail 27:17 39:20
maintain 13:13
 20:20 26:8,19
manage 43:12
manages 43:17
 44:11
mandatory 26:22
Mary 11:19 12:2,3
 17:6 19:5,17
 32:19 40:10
Mary's 16:12
matter 1:8,19 2:4,6
 8:22 9:13 16:18
 28:14 31:14 48:11
 57:21
ma'am 11:4 23:11
 55:11
McBee 25:11,15,15
 25:19
mean 22:22 28:18
 32:3 41:10,12
 57:9
means 10:18 15:7
mediate 48:22
mediation 26:21,22
 27:1,6 28:14,18
 28:19 29:10,16,21
 31:6,8,10,15 32:6
 40:18 42:7 43:4
 43:14 44:8,11,13
 44:14,18,20 45:3
 45:5,9,11,17
 48:10,12,15 50:8
 51:16 52:3,16
 53:17,19 54:16,17
 55:1,15,19,21
 56:5
mediator 54:22
meet 8:1 17:8 47:16
 56:5
meeting 1:16 3:14
 3:15 5:19 7:15
 23:16,17 29:17
 32:9 45:3,20
 46:16 56:10
meetings 42:7

meets 56:4
member 25:9
mentioned 9:22
moment 13:11 21:6
 42:13
Monday 1:14 56:4
month 4:14
months 42:9
morning 2:18 3:3
 7:7 11:2 25:10,11
 48:16,17,19 49:11
 49:13,14
motion 5:20 41:2
 56:11
motions 9:16
move 7:5 10:22
 26:1 40:11 51:1
 56:12
moving 51:1
MPD 11:2,11 22:12
 22:15,18,22 23:1
 23:2,9 26:3 31:20
 39:8 54:2,3

N

name 2:13,18,20,21
 2:22 7:5 11:6,9,18
 11:19 13:18,19,22
 14:16,18,19 25:13
 25:15 39:2 52:12
names 19:1,8
Nancy 7:9
Nationals 24:20
 25:2,3 26:11
need 5:8 13:14
 15:10,12 18:1,5
 21:14,19 22:2,4
 22:13 28:1,7
 45:20 46:7 49:15
 54:4
needed 57:17
needs 10:19 21:2,7
 21:17 22:9 32:10
 43:14
negotiate 4:9
negotiated 29:15
 30:6 41:11

negotiates 29:19
negotiation 42:7
new 1:12 2:10 30:3
 37:16 38:2 39:21
 57:15
normally 44:4,16
note 17:12 57:3
notice 27:17 39:20
 43:20,21 55:19
notices 37:19,22
N.W 1:17

O

occur 31:8 43:14
 48:13
occurs 44:15
October 27:16
 35:20 38:14,16
offered 20:3
office 43:6
Official 2:15
officials 30:19
Oh 36:17
okay 5:10 6:9,13,16
 7:3 8:19 10:4,21
 11:17 13:1 14:7
 14:11,15 15:2,5
 15:14 16:9 17:18
 19:15,16,19 20:8
 20:16,21 22:7
 24:3,7,16,22
 25:17,22 30:12
 32:3 33:19 35:10
 36:8 37:12,14
 39:4 40:1 42:10
 45:10 46:20 47:3
 47:14 48:8 49:20
 50:1,16,22 51:22
 52:19,21 55:12,17
 56:2,15,16 57:11
 57:13,18
once 23:3 30:1
open 40:15
operate 4:15,19 8:4
operation 4:16
opportunity 4:9,14
 4:18 5:3 28:20

29:11,20 31:17
 41:13,20 42:3
 47:7,10 56:14
oppose 5:9,22 6:6
 10:9
opposed 57:7
order 2:12 4:3 5:13
 13:12 20:20 26:7
 26:19
original 18:5,5
outcome 44:18
o'clock 27:16 33:12
 33:21 49:7,16,20
 50:2,19 52:6
 53:20,22 54:17

P

participate 27:1
 32:22
particular 48:22
parties 2:4,5 4:9
 27:1 28:20 31:13
passed 6:2 7:16
peace 2:12
pending 8:10 36:15
people 16:6,7,10
 17:8 21:7,20
 22:10 26:17
percent 36:5
period 5:14 7:22
 42:6
permanent 8:2
person 22:10 36:19
 38:21 39:2 43:17
 44:11
petition 16:11,12
 17:6,7,9,10,13,15
 19:6,17 20:3,6,6
 33:14 34:11 43:8
 47:18
petitioner 17:17
petitioners 19:11
petitions 16:13,16
 19:1
placard 37:19,22
 38:4,5 40:13,17
 43:5 57:15

placarding 37:18	23:18,22 25:1	question 14:8	14:6,9	Sarah 37:11,13
placards 38:2 43:2	26:6,21 27:2,4,15	16:10 17:5 22:12	request 4:4,7 6:14	saw 38:3
place 11:22 42:19	28:2,8,10,13,16	23:13 31:3 56:3	7:15 34:5,10	saying 7:17 31:19
44:7 48:22 54:18	28:22 33:6,11,16	questions 54:21	42:21 56:11 57:5	35:19 36:2 45:2
plan 35:11,12	34:7,20 35:8,20	55:13	requesting 6:10	says 4:19
please 2:5,19 11:7	36:4,15 37:2,16	quick 22:11	requests 5:18 23:15	schedule 35:2,2
11:18 38:22 56:3	37:19 38:1,3,4,5,7	quiet 2:12	require 32:4	36:4,9 40:21
plus 15:20	38:11,13 39:13,14		required 45:11	scheduled 33:21
point 9:21 29:8	40:19 41:5,6,15	R	47:11	34:11
31:7 36:20 37:18	42:14,17 43:7,9	rain 40:14	requirements 46:2	scheduler 55:22
47:15	43:21,22 44:2,6	reach 28:21	46:3	scheduling 26:2
pointing 36:18 40:5	44:19 46:15,21,22	reached 46:1	requires 57:7	36:3 44:5,21
pollination 17:19	47:19 48:13 51:6	really 4:12 17:5	resident 12:4 14:3	SE 1:10 2:9
possible 18:8 29:13	51:20 52:15 55:20	22:1 25:4	residents 11:21	second 2:21 18:21
32:21 43:15	56:6,7,12 57:16	reason 36:22 37:14	32:21 40:21	19:16 39:2
posted 37:22 38:3	protestant 11:12	reasons 10:16	resolve 27:2 28:22	see 4:14,18 5:3 8:4
Potomac 1:10 2:9	22:16 23:9 24:12	receive 56:22	29:8,13 31:14	11:1 13:1 18:11
power 30:16	24:18 26:3,10	received 8:17 25:1	48:13	19:17 21:7,19
precisely 42:4	29:22	36:14	resolved 28:14	22:1,3,4,5 23:3
prefer 23:7	protestants 8:21	receptionist 54:20	48:11	49:13 50:17 57:15
preferable 48:18	9:13 10:13,18	recognition 8:11	respect 3:8 7:11	seen 4:3 21:17
preference 48:15	11:1 13:8 25:8	recognized 8:13	36:3 44:21	22:10 57:5
prepare 40:21	26:1,5,13,14,17	32:17	retailer 1:12 2:10	sell 10:19
present 2:17 11:1,2	32:1 39:8	record 2:19 11:7	right 10:8,14 20:8	send 43:19
11:15 13:2,16	protesters 28:1	24:8,11,12 25:5	23:10 29:14 30:9	sense 56:19
14:12 15:7 16:19	protesting 31:1	39:12 57:22	30:11,11 34:13	sent 5:18 6:3 7:17
18:3 20:19 21:4	protests 8:11 30:8	Regulation 1:3,20	35:15 41:18 42:16	separate 16:15,17
22:2,4 24:19 25:3	31:20 32:3	regulations 37:16	46:5 47:17,22	17:2
25:6,18,19 26:12	prove 8:5	related 42:13	50:9,11 51:7 57:3	September 4:8 6:6
28:2,7	provide 3:13 5:4	report 17:22 45:8	Riverfront 1:10 2:4	23:17 27:9,14
presently 34:10	provided 3:17 5:2	56:21	2:6,8 10:19	56:13
previous 36:13	proxies 21:9	reporter 11:7	roll 1:6 2:14 4:8	set 27:7,9,15 32:20
prior 6:7 32:7	proxy 11:20 12:9	13:22 14:17 25:14	5:13 8:7 9:8	33:11,14,16 34:20
41:21 47:8 48:11	purpose 10:12,16	38:21 52:12	10:12,17 16:17	37:17,18 39:6
problem 20:1	16:17,21 17:1	represent 16:13	21:11 22:6 23:8	43:2,7,11,13,18
procedure 8:22	22:6 23:8 42:20	19:9 22:14,21	23:16 36:15 42:20	44:7,10,13,20
39:21	42:22 44:16 45:7	23:1 30:20 54:1	42:22 43:3 57:20	48:10 50:14 51:15
proceed 15:17 31:5	purposes 41:17	representation	Ron 25:15	51:20 52:2 54:16
39:7,9	pursuant 2:15	18:13 22:12	room 1:16 49:2	55:14
proceedings 26:2	put 4:16 41:14 55:9	representative	54:18	settlement 4:10
proceeds 30:6	putting 32:10	12:18,20,22 14:22	rule 57:15	28:21 29:4,5,19
process 15:17	P-R-O-C-E-E-D...	22:8 45:14,18	ruling 25:4	30:21 45:22 46:4
produce 5:6	2:1	representatives	running 4:17	47:11 57:6
protest 2:11 3:17	p.m 27:16 53:17	13:6 16:3 45:12		seven 11:20 12:8,10
3:21 7:22 8:1	54:17	represented 23:4	S	sheet 55:3
13:16 14:4 15:17		26:4,15	SA 41:18 56:14	she'll 43:19
22:14 23:3,5,18	Q	representing 14:5	safety 54:4	show 16:2 21:4

showed 36:14	21:19 22:9,13	T 12:2	try 29:8,12 44:2	24:20 25:1,2
side 53:5	25:21 26:7,19,21	table 32:6,11 54:20	trying 39:6 51:14	26:11
sign 19:14,20 20:3	27:4,8,13 28:2,5,7	take 9:15 54:17	51:15,18	wasn't 4:11 24:11
20:12	28:11 38:20 40:2	talk 31:10 43:6	Tuesday 50:18	50:12
signatories 16:11	40:19 42:4,14	tell 33:18	turned 4:4	way 9:19,21 17:3
signature 18:15	43:12,19 44:13,15	telling 57:10	two 11:16 16:15	29:13 31:14 43:16
19:17	44:17,22 45:4,7,8	ten 18:19	17:20 18:1,2 22:2	44:16 48:4
signatures 18:17	45:19 46:1,7,10	terminated 8:20	23:14,15 25:20	web 4:20
signed 16:11 17:6	46:13,19 47:9	10:7,9,12,18	26:5 28:12 46:2,8	went 7:20 57:22
19:12 20:6 34:7	50:20 51:3,8,10	terms 4:22 41:11	49:6 52:10 56:1	weren't 4:17
signer 19:6	51:15,17,19 52:2	thank 10:21 11:10	type 57:5	we'll 26:1 27:5
sign-in 55:3	55:22	11:12,13 14:8,8	t/a 1:10 2:8	31:10,16 35:13
sir 7:6 13:18	stay 42:19 44:7	14:20 34:16 52:22		44:8,19 48:10,11
sit 29:11 32:5	stick 12:16	57:13,19	U	we're 17:1,19 21:12
site 4:20 40:13,15	stipulated 3:8,11	thanks 36:18 40:5	Um-hmm 6:1	39:5 40:7,8 41:17
situation 23:19	3:13,20 4:5,13	things 32:10	understand 45:2	42:5,15 43:15
slot 35:3	5:12,16 6:7,11,17	think 18:18 19:10	understanding	50:2 51:15
somebody 53:7	7:2,12,16,18 8:3,8	24:21 32:7 34:2,6	3:11 4:2 6:19,21	we've 9:4 20:10
57:18	8:10,14,17,20 9:4	49:3 53:1	7:11	whichever 28:15
soon 43:15 52:3	9:8,10,10,17,19	thinking 34:1	understood 45:5	Williams 11:19,20
sorry 35:16 50:19	10:1,3 24:14	third 35:7	upcoming 26:2	12:2,3,8,17,19
57:14	Street 1:17	thought 19:20	urge 5:21	13:3 15:19 19:3,8
South 1:17 11:21	submitted 4:7	52:15 53:6	urged 3:13	19:13,18 21:1,8
speaking 27:21	16:15	three 15:8 16:5,7		21:14 22:3 26:16
specific 17:5	sufficient 10:5	16:19 18:2 20:17	V	26:18 32:15,16,19
spell 2:19 13:22	suggested 3:12,18	22:3 25:18	valid 34:21 35:1	32:19 33:5,19
14:16 25:13	32:5 53:3	Thursday 52:6	Ventures 1:9 2:8	34:2,13,16 38:18
stage 33:21	summarize 25:22	53:19 54:16	Verne 1:22	40:10,11 41:1,6
stamp 41:14	summer 42:9	time 3:16,19,21 5:5	vice 14:3	41:22 45:16 46:9
standing 11:11	Sung 7:7,8,11,14	5:14,18 6:5 32:20	view 42:2	48:21 49:16 50:20
13:8,12,13 14:5	8:18 9:2,14,15	33:22 35:5,8 36:5	voiced 30:9	51:7 53:8,10
15:4,16 20:15,20	10:20 18:7 34:17	36:6 37:17 38:22	voluntary 29:2,15	54:13,14 55:6,7
21:2,13 22:16	34:19 35:10,15,19	39:3,17,18,20,22	30:1,2,6,8	willing 5:15
23:9,19,22 24:18	36:13 37:7,10	40:12,20 42:6,18	vote 47:12,19 48:2	withdrawn 23:4
25:7,8 26:3,5,8,9	40:4 49:19,21	43:4,5 48:5 49:14	56:15 57:7	witnesses 28:11,15
26:13,14,16,19	52:6 53:1,12	49:21 50:4 52:7	voted 3:14 6:6 8:1	46:21
start 42:15	support 5:15 9:6,9	53:13,15,22 57:15	10:9	wondering 53:4
started 3:5	9:20,22 10:2,5	times 49:11,13		words 50:7
starting 42:16	22:18 46:22	today 8:9,21 10:7	W	work 13:4 54:7
state 2:18 11:6,18	suppose 8:13	13:2,7,12,16 14:4	want 3:19 17:4	working 33:1
14:16 25:5,13	supposed 31:8	14:13 15:4,7,16	22:18,20 24:7	works 52:8 54:5,10
39:2 52:12	sure 2:20 3:6 9:1	16:8 18:3 20:15	28:11,15 33:15,15	wouldn't 16:18
stated 36:9	14:18 39:12 48:4	21:4,18 22:2,4	43:8 47:2,5 52:14	
statement 24:9	52:13	30:6 36:15 40:7	56:9,17	X
status 9:16 13:9,10	S-u-n-g 7:9	42:22 43:12 44:7	wanted 8:4 20:12	
13:15,17 15:8		total 15:10,13	24:13 48:3 50:4	Y
20:19 21:4,6,17		town 13:4	52:20 57:8	
	T		Washington 1:18	years 33:5

0	4 15:19,20 21:2 27:16 33:11,12,14 33:21 34:11 35:21		
092040 2:10			
1	400 1:17		
1 1:15 53:17	5		
1st 23:10 26:3 40:20 52:6 53:15 53:19 54:5,16 55:21	5 15:11,13,20 5:30 32:21		
10 11:15,16 14:9 15:3 19:3,8 20:14 26:4	6		
10th 5:20	6 34:2,12		
10:25 1:19 2:2	6D 2:18 3:1 5:11 9:5,9 14:4 23:14 24:6,17 26:9		
11 21:1 26:15 27:9 27:14	6D-03 25:16		
11th 40:16	6:30 33:6,8,13		
11:15 57:22	600 12:4		
13-PRO-00088 1:13 2:7	8		
14th 1:17 36:16	8 49:14		
1400 11:21	8th 56:5,10		
1601.2 2:16	9		
2	9 49:14		
2 49:7,8	9:30 27:9,10,12,14		
2000 1:17	99 36:5		
20009 1:18			
2013 1:15 27:9			
21 43:22			
21st 38:5,6,7,8,9 39:15 42:1,18 43:3,8 44:3 47:8 50:21 51:6 55:20 56:7			
21st-ish 47:9 51:4			
23rd 27:16 35:21 38:14,16			
25 1:10 2:9			
3			
30 44:1,1 51:12,19 53:5,7			
30th 50:19 53:3,9 53:10			
31st 53:10			
4			